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============================================================ 
 
Front cover photo  
 

The 9th of June and the site looked like it had a dusting of snow! It hadnôt of course 
but the trees were shedding seeds laying a carpet of fluff everywhere.  
Photo Paul Godwin 
 
============================================================ 

Your editor is very grateful to all those who have contributed to this edition. Your 
efforts are much appreciated by all the members of NLSME. This News Sheet 
would not be possible without you.  

Articles long or short on any subject which would be of interest to members of 

NLSME will be gratefully received for inclusion in future editions. If you donôt want 
to put pen to paper but have a suggestion for a topic which is of interest let the 
editor know and we will do the rest.  
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IMPORTANT NOTICE REGARDING NLSME ACTIVITIES 
RELATING TO CORONAVIRUS (COVID-19) PANDEMIC 

This news sheet, being a monthly issue, can never provide members with up-to-
date decisions on how the pandemic impacts on our club activities. It is therefore 
important that members always follow the latest government advice. 

From the 17th May 2021  
the following restrictions apply to our activities 

Head Quarters 

HQ is now open. Meetings at HQ are now permitted at any time but limited to 

a maximum of six persons in each room within the building. 

Tyttenhanger 

Tyttenhanger open to members with maximum of 30 in each gathering, access 
allowed inside buildings subject to rule of six. No external parties or club visits 
allowed.   

The interim rules (Rev 3) for Tyttenhanger published in the July News Sheet 

apply. 

Fetes and Fairs 
 
Fetes and Fairs are now receiving enquiries and bookings for Covid safe events. 
 
----------------------------------------------- 

Under government current plans the next stages in reopening will be: 
 
From July 19th; HQ and Tyttenhanger open for normal use. This date is yet to be 
confirmed by the UK government.  

However public access and running will be subject to membership agreement 
and preparedness to undertake stewarding in consideration of Covid situation at 
the time. 

 ===========================================================  
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Chairmanôs Comments 

Les Brimson 
 
A shorter note from me this month, do I detect applause? 
 
Whilst the UK Gov COVID regulations remain in place until 
19th July, relaxations since 17th May allow us greater 
freedom to enjoy club facilities. In this issue there is an 
updated list of the interim rules applicable at Tyttenhanger.  
 
Our club locos needed some remedial care, in the case of 
our steam locos, Butch and Dyak, the work has proved 

extensive, and neither are yet near reassembly. It is a sad fact that club locos do 
not receive the care they deserve but this does not excuse the neglect that has 
been the case of late, particularly for Butch. Butch was missing springing and 
horn block keeps on one wheel, has severely rusted cylinders, three holes in 
smokebox, perforated dry header and damaged drain cock levers. Some of these 
are age related and can be expected, superheater leaks for example, but did no 
one notice the springing was missing or that drain cocks were no longer 
connected?  
 
The Senior Stewards met recently to discuss how to implement the requirements 
of HS2020 for public running, in particular the new obligations for record keeping. 
These require among other things proving runs of the RT and GL tracks which 
must be signed off by the person conducting them. We are fortunate to have 
Senior stewards that understand NLSME is a private model engineering club and 
not a commercial/miniature railway. Nonetheless the need for record keeping 
cannot be avoided, these rules apply nationally and our insurers will certainly 
expect evidential compliance in the event of any accident. 
 
As the weather improves it is gratifying to see renewed use of Tyttenhanger, all 
sections are operating and running locos, albeit without public presence. We do 
not yet know if public running will commence this year. No decision has been 
taken though I do note that the only comments I receive in this respect are not to 
open until 2022. 
 
A reminder that our first general meeting this year will be held at Tyttenhanger on 
July 2nd at 6.30pm. 
 
See you at track or HQ. 

Les Chairman  
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TYTTENHANGER INTERIM RULES EFFCTIVE 17th May 2021 UNTIL 
FURTHER NOTICE OR AS MAY BE AMENDED FROM TIME TO TIME  

 (Issue: Rev 3) 
1. General 

Members only and their families allowed on site  

No single group larger than 30 persons is allowed 

Persons present inside buildings must not exceed six or two households 

Site is closed to the public and organised visits from other clubs or societies 

Gate to remain closed at all times 

Maintain social distancing  

Use sanitizers provided at steaming bays, bothy, RT station and old running shed 

Members to provide their own masks and gloves if required or in accordance with 
government guidelines 

Members at higher risk advised not to come to site. Those that insist on attending 
should remain in the general areas where social distancing can be achieved 

The carriage or other buildings not to be used for cooking. Storage of food in 
fridges not permitted in any buildings on site. Members should bring their own 
food to be consumed in open areas only 

All seating areas shall be arranged to comply with social distancing guidelines 

2. Running ï boating area 

Number of persons using the boating area shall only be limited by compliance 

with social distancing guidelines 

3. Running - Raised Track 

Alternate steaming bays should be used to assist social distancing between club 

members preparing or disposing of locomotives 
Members riding on passenger cars to be socially distanced from each other and 
driver  

4. Running ï Ground Level 

One loco at a time to be prepared/disposed on GLR steaming bays to maintain 
social distance. 
Members riding on passenger cars to be socially distanced from each other and 
driver.  

5. G1 and Narrow Gauge 

Only two persons per bench or table. (Based on 2m (6ft) rule. 
A Track Marshall for G1 railway shall maintain a running list to ensure no sharing 
of general equipment 
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Numbers of persons inside G1 and Narrow-Gauge railways to be limited to ensure 
social distancing is maintained 

6. Groundôs maintenance 

Sanitize controls after use.  

7. Caution 

Any club member not willing to comply with these or government guidelines will 
be asked to leave the site 

=========================================================== 

NLSME Constitution and Terms of Reference for 
Committees 
A copy of the updated the Terms of Reference for NLSME committees was 

included with your June news sheet. There are four committees covering 
Tyttenhanger, Head Quarters, General Meetings and Exhibitions.  

Unfortunately, there were two errors. The date of the Constitution on the front 
cover should read May 2005. The second was the General Meetings and 
Exhibition committees ToRôs were omitted from page 12 of the booklet when it 
was printed.   

The missing sections are set out below; - 
 
Exhibition Committee: 

To organise, arrange and carry through under the direction of the Council, 

all exhibitions in which the Society may desire to participate. The committee 
shall consist of two or more members nominated by Council or be a single 
member if volunteering to act in such capacity. 

 
General Meetings Committee: 

To make all programme arrangements for General Meetings. To have the 

power to expend a sum to be agreed annually by the Council and without 
further reference to the Council. The committee shall consist of two or more 
members nominated by Council or be a single member if volunteering to act 
in such capacity. 

 
These missing sections have been printed again as a tear out back page of this 
news sheet so that you can insert them into the booklet page 12. 
 
A new copy of the corrected booklet will be sent to any member on request. 
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Treasurerôs Report 

By Mike Foreman 

Nearly everybody has been so good at paying their 
subscriptions so promptly this year that I have only 
twenty-one members outstanding as at 25th June.   

Of these only four of them do not have email 

addresses, so I have been able to contact them all 
within one group email message and had no bounce-
backs.  Some have responded within minutes of receiving my email and paid, 
thank you.  So, I will not be needing to publish a list of Postcodes this month, just 
holding off until the August issue, which will then be their final News Sheet if they 
don't pay up... 

We had no new members to accept at the June Council Meeting, compared to 
the large influx at the May meeting.  Finance wise expenditure this last month has 
included the repair of the HQ OO room roof, (see report on page 8) with just the 
ceiling damage to deal with now.   

Initial expenditure on the fitting out of Container # 6 as the dirty workshop has 
commenced with the purchase of materials and a few small bills in respect the 
Washroom.  An amazing job of work being done on this, all for the benefit in 
particular of us oldies whose waterworks need more careful treatment.   

Finally, one for the coach kitchen, where after being idle for almost a year the 
existing second-hand dishwasher decided it had had enough.  A new dishwasher 
has been purchased and will be installed shortly, probably before you receive this 
News Sheet.  This will keep the ladies happy in particular. 

Back at the turn of the century we had a few problems with TYT finances and the 
aftermath involved having an account with the Nationwide Building Society.  I 
never knew of it and the Passbook had disappeared.  It was only when the 
Nationwide decided to close all similar Club accounts that they contacted the last 
known contact, but the end result was we recently received a BACS transfer for 
the missing money, £226.11.  Every little bit helps as they say. 

Finally, at a recent visit to HQ I was pleased to find a full session of the Slot Car 
members back in attendance and racing away with great attention.  They are now, 
subject to any changes in Gov't restrictions meeting every two weeks on a 
Thursday at 14.00 hrs from the 1st July.  See article on page 10 in this issue. 

Keep safe and keep engineering.  
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HQ ï 00 Railway room ï Flat Roof Repair   

By Dudley Willan. 

The repair to the HQ 00 flat roof was completed on the 1st June after five days 
work. The rain damage on the roof turned out to be a larger area then first 
estimated for. 

The problem area was found to have had chip board installed under the felt unlike  

the remaining area of the flat roof which had ply boards. 

The job took longer due to rodent activity using the roof area insulating fibre as 
nesting areas resulting in lot of mess which had to be cleaned out and new 
replacement insulating fibre installed before the re- boarding with ply sheets and 
new layers of felt 
could be laid. 

The weather on 
one of the days 
afternoon work 
period tipped it 
down for three 
hours just as the 
new ply boards 
were about to be 
installed.  
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Thankfully a large tarpaulin came to the rescue until the downpour stopped. 

Inside the 00 room the ceiling in the affected area requires new boards to be 
fitted. 

This work will be completed after a period of rain showers has occurred to confirm 
no more rain is coming in via the flat roof. 
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24 Hour Slot Car Racing Record 

Reading through the British Slot Car Racing Association (BSCRA) web site to find 
out what was going on in the world of slot cars I was amazed to read that NLSME 
hold an endurance record. 

How far can a slot car go in 24 hours?   This has long been seen as the ultimate 

slot racing endurance challenge. No doubt the original inspiration for 24-hour 
races came from the Le Mans 24 hours, however slot racers developed their own 
rules rather than just following the full-size precedent.  When it comes to 24-hour 
World Records, to ensure a fair competition, there was seen to be a needed some 
limitation in the following areas; 

1 ï What type of car is used - Generally cars have to follow current racing 

regulations. 

2 ï What type of track is used - The restrictions on corner radius etc. prevent the 

use of "speed bowlò type circuits. 

3 ï How much of the car can be replaced - This is a test of endurance for a car. 

Although some components can be replaced, replacing complete cars is most 
certainly not a permitted. 

4 ï It has to be a race - Record attempts with just a single car running are not 
recognised. 

The rules; 
In the 1960s 
Duncan Laycock 
wrote the rules 
which have been 
the basis of 1/32 
records ever since. 
In the early 1990s, 
a version of the 
"Laycock" rules 
adapted for HO 
(1/64) racing were 
agreed.  These 
rules were adopted 
by Guinness 
publishing as world 
record guidelines. 

The EEC (European Endurance Championship) is a series of 1/24 races run each 
year, the 1/24 record rules simply followed the EEC rules. 
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The rules for the outright record (most recently set in 2019) allowed one chassis, 
two motors and four bodies.  The outright records have been set on banked King 
tracks. 

The record distance covered by a 1/32 scale car in a race in 24 hours is 305.949 
miles. This was set on 5/6 July 1986 in Southport UK at the ARRA club with a car 
built by Ian Fisher.  

The winning North London SME team drivers were (left to right in the photo) 

Paul Harwood, Alan Lucas, Ian Fisher, Paul Martin. and Chris James.    
Thanks to Alan for the photo.  

This was set to the "Laycock rules" and are more stringent than other rules about 
what parts of the car can be changed, the tightness of corners and the minimum 
bend angles. 

If you want to learn more about the NLSME slot car section please contact the 

section leader Robert Hallums. His contact details can be found on the back page 
of the News Sheet. Subject to any changes in Gov't restrictions they will now be 
meeting every two weeks on a Thursday at 14.00 hrs from the 1st July.   

The BSCRA web site is also a fascinating place full of details about this 

competitive hobby. It can be found at http://www.slotcarracing.org.uk/ 
  

http://www.slotcarracing.org.uk/
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Narrow Gauge Garden Railway  
By John Davy (No e) 
Mid-summer greetings to all you narrow gauge fans, though 
its somewhat disappointing to realise that now we have 
some good weather at last, the nights are drawing in..... 

Before anything else may I wish George, one of our ground 

level stalwarts a speedy and full recovery. I am looking 
forward to seeing you back at Colney Heath very soon, 
weôre all missing you mate. 

Mrs Narrow Gauge and I recently had a mini break in the New Forest which is 

one of our favourite places. And on one of the first glorious days of the year visited 
Exbury Gardens. They were started over 100 years ago by one of the 
Rothschildôs. Indeed, the main house is still in the family and no visitors allowed. 
But the gardens are fully open and they are spectacular. We were fortunate that 
the Rhododendrons, Camellias and Azaleas were at their absolute best and 
stunning they were too. ñBut whatôs that over there?ò says Mrs Narrow Gauge 
ñoh, I do believe itôs a narrow-gauge railwayò says I, failing to hide the knowledge 
that I knew it had one all along!... and what a wonderful little railway it is. Itôs a 12 
ıò gauge line but talking to one of the staff found out that the rolling stock is built 
to a 15ò outline so they have a ñpresenceò about them, i.e., Big! The photo below 
is of the loco which pulled us on the day. 

The line is 1 ½ miles long and takes a tortuous twisty route through one corner of 
the gardens and some of the vistas of the gardens can only be seen from the 


